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1.  From the President

Dear Members, I hope you all enjoyed a relaxing and refreshing festive season as I did. I am looking forward to an exciting and challenging 2016. 

A number of issues are occupying the minds of board and staff already. Chief among them is the increasingly apparent and disturbing disparities between the National Disability Insurance Scheme, accessible to people who are blind or vision-impaired aged under 65 at the time of enrolment and the My Aged Care system, for those over the age of 65. Those of you who are subscribed to BCA-l and other blindness lists will be aware of the discussion about the real and understandable anxieties and frustrations this is causing for our members. 
The board and staff are taking immediate and ongoing action to support members to self-advocate on these issues and are also working to advocate at a systemic level to address the inequities of current policy in this area. 
New Horizons has featured a series of interviews on My Aged Care and you can find additional information from the office later in this update. I would strongly encourage you to contact the office to share your experiences and concerns and to get answers to your questions. 

Speaking of New Horizons, the new theme song by Steve Richardson, BCA member from Queensland is now nearing completion. I would like to sincerely thank Steve Sparrow for his generosity in assisting with the recording and production of the track. Stay tuned to hear it on New Horizons soon. Personally, I can’t wait!!

There seems to be an endless stream of not-for-profit organisations asking us to give these days. So I would like to especially express my thanks to those of you who contribute to BCA, whether in response to our appeals or in an ongoing way through the PACC program. Your decision to give to BCA helps us continue to provide you with the information and support you need. It also sends a clear message that BCA continues to be important to you and that you value our work. So thank you again for your generosity.

Finally, a reminder that myself and members of the board are always happy to talk with you if you have ideas or feedback you would like to share. I can be contacted on 0410 553 383 or via E-mail, emmabennison@me.com. Contact details for other board members can be found on the BCA website, www.bca.org.au.

2.
CEO Report

Staffing Changes
I’d like to let you know we’ve had a change of bookkeeper. Junxia, our previous bookkeeper finished her contract with BCA at the end of December, after providing us with invaluable support through a very busy time of transition in 2015. In her place, I am delighted to say we have appointed Brenda Lacey on a short term contract while we take the time to look at our financial processes and what our needs will be into the future. Brenda will be known to some of you as a BCA member and a former member of the Finance, Audit and Risk Management Committee. Brenda will be in the office for between 6 – 10 hours a fortnight depending on need. 

In December our wonderful administration volunteer, Madeline Seiter, left us to better be able to pursue paid employment opportunities. Many of you will have spoken to Madeline, who has been a regular fixture in the BCA office for the past eighteen months. I’d like to thank her for bringing a conscientious work ethic and friendly manner to the BCA team.


The end of last year also brought a temporary change to our funding situation. BCA has now signed an agreement with the Australian Federation of Disability Organisations (AFDO) to receive one-off funding for the 2015-16 financial year to build organisational capacity, which basically means ‘do some work to make your organisation stronger’. This funding ultimately comes from the Federal Department of Social Services (DSS), who have offered similar grants to a number of the peak bodies which lost ongoing DSS funding at the end of 2014. DSS are using AFDO as a coordinating point for these grants.

This funding has allowed the Board and management of BCA to think about what our most immediate needs are to make BCA stronger. We decided that we need to boost our administration staffing, and to that end we are pleased to announce that we have appointed Kate Morris as the temporary Administration Officer until June 2016.  Kate comes to us with a strong background in administration, having supported both small and medium sized teams. Kate has previously worked as a music therapist, where she has had both contact with people with disability and experience in volunteer management.

My Aged Care
It has been great to see such vibrant discussion of aged care issues among members recently. It reinforces that this is going to be a critical issue going forward for us. The office and Board are keen to make sure that the concerns raised on this issue are addressed by BCA. The Board and the office will be working closely together as the aged care system rolls out. 

I wanted to recap some of the things we’ve been doing in the office, and to reflect on the concerns which have been raised by members through phone calls and on the bca list. 

Firstly, Emma and I have already met with some federal politicians late last year to discuss aged care. We’ve highlighted the need for people who are blind or vision impaired to be able to access appropriate supports, and we discussed our concern about the 65 age cut off for NDIS. These were initial conversations which we’re hoping to follow up on in 2016. 

In the office, we’ve also started talking to Vision Australia about aged care issues. We’ve started with them because they are a vision impairment specific registered provider for some aged care services, but we will be starting to speak to other agencies throughout 2016. We’ve also been giving input to organisations working across the sector on aged care policy submissions, such as Australian Blindness Forum and Vision 2020 Australia. 

On reflecting on the feedback I have received from members so far, I can see three common threads:
1.    A concern that people in the NDIS and people in the aged care system are not being treated equally;

2.    A concern that people who are blind or vision impaired can’t access disability specific information about the aged care system and;
3.    A concern that co-payments will have an unfair impact.
If these are the key issues for our members, it would be great to know if you see any one or more of them as more urgent than the others. As I’m sure you’re all aware, we have limited resources and it would be helpful for us to be able to think about how to prioritise work in this area.

If you would like to join the discussion on these topics, you can join the BCA email list by emailing bca@bca.org.au or calling the office on 03 9654 1400.

If you have any questions about what has been happening in the office around aged care, or if you are keen to get some pointers about advocating on this issue for yourself, please don’t hesitate to get in contact. 

National Convention Wrap Up
Finally, I would like to thank those who attended our National Convention at the end of last year. We had an attendance of 110 people who travelled from all over Australia to the beautiful city of Perth to help celebrate BCA’s 40th anniversary and National Convention with the theme ‘Looking Forward Looking Back”.
The National Office have gathered your thoughts on the Convention through a survey, for which we had a fantastic response rate of 43%. Thank you to everyone who completed this survey.  Overall, the results were extremely favorable, with many citing Bill Jolley’s keynote address, the advocacy session and the panel discussions as their favourite sessions from the Convention. You can find the audio of Convention sessions on the BCA website, or you can call the office to request a copy. 

Thank you to everyone who participated at the National Convention and in the evaluation survey. We look forward to seeing you again this year at the State conventions. Stay tuned to our publications for updates on these in the coming months. 
3.
News from Women’s Branch
The first 2016 committee meeting of this branch was held early in February. We hope to be able to give you some more detail about an exciting new initiative involving discussions on topics of interest suggested by members, and informal meetups so that branch members who wish to can keep in closer contact with each other. Watch this space…

If you’re not a member of the National Women’s Branch (NWB) but would like to be, there’s a joining fee of only $10 which among other things gives you access to a great magazine called Aspirations. For further details about how to join or simply to learn more about how the branch operates, please either phone the BCA office and leave a message for the Branch President Janene Sadhu to phone you or email nwb@bca.org.au
4.
BCA Communications survey 

The board of BCA would like to hear from you about how BCA can better communicate with our members.  In order to gather this information, we have developed a survey, which has been designed to get a better understanding of the ways which you would like for us to communicate information to you, to ensure that we have the greatest reach possible, with a view to continual improvement.

The survey is 15 questions long, and should take between 15 and 20 minutes to complete.

The survey can be accessed via this link: www.surveymonkey.com/r/BCACommunications

If you would prefer to complete the survey in an alternative format, or if you would like to complete the survey over the phone, please call the National Office on 1800 033 660 or email bca@bca.org.au with your preferred format.
 The survey is XX questions long, and should take XX time to complete. 
If you would prefer to receive this survey in an alternative format, or if you have any question, please contact the office on toll free 1800 033 660 or email bca@bca.org.au

 

Thank you.

From the Board and Employees at BCA.

5.
New Horizons contest winner 
Have you heard the new sound on New Horizons yet? BCA is pleased to announce the winner of a competition to create a new theme song for the organisation’s national radio program, New Horizons. 

Steve Richardson, from Underwood QLD, has written the winning song entitled “Who We Want to Be”. The song has been recorded and produced at Sparrowsound Studios, a facility owned and operated by Steve Sparrow, who is also blind. 

“New Horizons” can be heard through the RPH radio network and on selected community radio stations throughout Australia. It is also available on Blind Citizens Australia’s website at www.bca.org.au, and can be downloaded via podcast feed.

6.
Onkyo Prize Winners

There were two Australian winners in the Onkyo Braille Competition, an international essay contest for Braille users across the Asia Pacific region.

David Kovacic, 55, of Ocean Grove in Victoria, won the Otsuki Prize for the overall competition winner, with a score of 76.5% for his essay about the many adventures he’s had since losing his vision and hearing. David writes about “reclaiming his life” by taking up surfing, metal detecting, kayaking and driving a racing car.

Vanessa Vlajkovic, an 18 year old student from Dianella in Western Australia, wrote about whether Braille is still relevant in our age of technology, taking out the Excellence Prize for Category A (14 – 25 year olds) with a score of 73.6%. Vanessa argued that, as a young person with sight and hearing loss, she needs Braille to be able to use technology such as Facebook. With a Braille display attached to her computer, she is able to keep in touch with friends in the same way as any other teenager.
The winning essays will be featured in the June edition of BCA News.

7.
Member Forums Wrap Up
In late July, the series of member forums designed to promote the re-engagement of members with the work of the board and the National Policy and Development Council (NPDC) were held. The three member forums held in 2015 via teleconference covered the topics of pedestrian safety, accessible formats and public transport. 
Overall, the forums were rated by participants as a success, with members expressing their appreciation at being “reached out to” by the BCA board and office staff. 
The final member forum for 2015 was held in late November, with the topic of discussion being public transport. Forum participants noted that there were many inconsistencies between accessibility levels, both pre-boarding and onboard across the various modes of transport and between states.

People expressed frustration about the exceedingly long timeframes afforded to transport providers to implement the public transport access standards 2002, with the complete accessibility of tram and bus stops not required until 2032. Multiple buses and trams lined up at terminals means that better communication is needed between drivers. While work is being done to develop apps which can assist in these types of situations, the smartphone solutions can not be considered to be a universal solution at this time due to many people choosing not to use smartphones capable of hosting the apps.

In the area of onboard accessibility, the suggestion was made that the requirement to announce stops should be in a driver's job description, as a mandatory requirement, with disciplinary action to be taken should a driver fail to meet this requirement, either by way of an automated announcement system or manually announcing where necessary.

Participants stated very strongly that people with disabilities should be employed to facilitate induction training for new staff and as part of refresher courses for existing staff. The word “Public” in terms of universal design should be emphasised for both the pre-boarding and onboard facilities of all public transport infrastructure. 

This principle should be applied from the design of tactile ground surface indicators in terminals or stations through to the volume of announcements and quality of speaker systems onboard vehicles.

An important point to note for people in rural areas is that when announcing, drivers can assume that people have local knowledge and therefore leave out crucial information that people unfamiliar with such areas would not be aware of.

The issue of promoting appropriate practice via the embedding of inclusive culture in all companies was also highlighted. For example, one participant noted that people should not have to carry signs with bus numbers on them to indicate that drivers should stop. Rather, drivers should stop anyway and radio ahead to the appropriate driver of the vehicle on the route that a person requires. 

Participants expressed the view that the culture of organisations needs to be influenced from the beginning of an employee’s time there, by the development of robust induction processes and continual measurement of inclusive practices.

8.
MyGov. We need your feedback.

BCA is seeking your feedback on the accessibility and user friendliness of the MyGov website. MyGov will soon become the primary method which will be used to receive and reply to correspondence from the Department of Human Services. It is therefore of vital importance that the website’s interface is as accessible and easy to use as possible. BCA is working with the managers responsible for MyGov to have current accessibility issues rectified.

If you have any feedback which you would like passed on regarding MyGov, please contact Rikki Chaplin at the BCA office by emailing Rikki.chaplin@bca.org.au, or by phone during office hours.
9.
Aged Care and NDIS 
Written by Lynne Davis, BCA board member (NDIS and MAC portfolio).

To all those who have shared their views and concerns of the My Aged Care reforms with myself and the staff at BCA, thank you for such an articulate and useful discussion. 
I joined the board of Blind Citizens Australia late last year and was given the portfolio responsibility for The NDIS and My Aged Care. I have been following your feedback and discussions on the bca list with great interest. There is evidently a lot of concern amongst blind and vision impaired people aged 65 and over concerning the future of disability support services under the My Aged Care arrangements, and these concerns are fueled by a lack of information about the new and proposed arrangements. 

Our immediate priority, as the organisation representing blind and vision impaired Australians, is to collect as much information as we can about our members concerns and then to advocate for these concerns to be addressed. I would welcome further discussion of your concerns on the bca list, as well as the opportunity to speak to you in person about them. I can be contacted by phone on 0419 637 618, or (02) 9439 3504. 

We will also do what we can to improve the quality of information which is being provided about the MAC arrangements as they apply to people who are blind or vision impaired, as access to this information seems to be very limited at present. 

Finally, if you have had some direct experience of the new arrangements, it would be very interesting to hear from you. 

Let's do what we can to ensure that age is not a factor in determining whether Australians who are blind or vision impaired receive the services and supports which they need! 


Looking forward to hearing from you, 
Lynne Davis.
10.
 Audio Description on ABC iView now available on Freeviewplus
Article courtesy of Media Access Australia.

The trial of audio description on the ABC’s iview, which commenced in April 2015, has now been extended to FreeviewPlus. Previously, it was only available in iPhones, iPads, Android devices and desktop computers.

FreeviewPlus is a service which delivers a host of free-to-air channels via broadband to an internet-connected TV, along with access to the various networks’ catch-up TV services.

Two hours of audio described programs are being added to iview every day during the trial. To find them, go to iview, click on ‘Programs A-Z’ and select ‘Audio described’. The trial is due to continue until the end of June 2016.

For more information, go to the Media Access Australia website: www.mediaacccess.org.au
11.  Federal Government Ratifies the Marrakesh Treaty

Members of Blind Citizens Australia have been celebrating across the country recently as the Australian government takes an important step towards providing better access to books by ratifying the Marrakesh Treaty.
The Treaty, which will come into force after twenty countries ratify, will allow an exchange of accessible books across the globe. At the moment accessible books in a range of formats such as Braille, large print and audio can only be produced and shared within any one country. Each country’s copyright laws can limit how easy it is reproduce a book so it can be read; in Australia only about 5% of all books are currently available to people who are blind or vision impaired.

“Accessible books are a precious commodity if you’re blind or vision impaired,” said Emma Bennison, President of BCA. “Not only is access to information a basic human right, but access to books can give us so many other things: an education, a source of fun, and a path to better self expression.”

The development of the Marrakesh Treaty has been led by the World Blind Union, working in conjunction with the World Intellectual Property Organisation (WIPO). It was first signed in Morocco in 2013.

“We congratulate the Australian government for their long term leadership regarding this treaty,” said Blind Citizens Australia CEO, Leah van Poppel. “They’ve supported the Australian former President of World Blind Union, Maryanne Diamond AO, as she worked tirelessly to promote the Treaty. Now we’re one of the first twenty countries to ratify.”

12. Funding

We would like to acknowledge our funding partners: The Department of Health and Human Services (DHHS) Victoria, Vision Australia, the Jeffrey Blyth Foundation and our generous members.  
If undelivered, please return to:
Blind Citizens Australia
247 – 251 Flinders Lane
Melbourne, Victoria 3000
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